MINUTES OF THE PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING

 EAGLE MOUNTAIN, UTAH

Eagle Mountain Community Center

1668 E. Heritage Dr

Eagle Mountain, UT  84043

August 13, 2002

Chair Tom Maher called the meeting to order @ 6:00p.m.

Roll Call:  Tom Maher; Jeff Love; Diane Jacob; Richard SteinKopf; Chris Kemp and Wendy Smith;
City Staff:  

City Planner:

Shawn Warnke
was excused

Planning Assistant:
Fionnuala Kofoed


City Engineer:

Korey Walker

Others present:  Scott Kirkland & Amy Twitti, The Ranches; Mike Wren, Eagle Mountain Properties (EMP); Paul Bond, resident.

1.
Pledge of Allegiance


Tom Maher led the pledge of allegiance

2.
Identification of Voting Commission

Tom Maher, Diane Jacob, Chris Kemp, Chris Love and Wendy Smith were identified as voting members of the Planning Commission.

3.
Declaration of Conflicts of Interest

Diane Jacob stated a conflict of interest with items 4 B & C as her husband sells water rights to developers in Eagle Mountain.

4.
Status Report:

A. City Council

Diane Jacob stated that she had attended the July 18, 2002 Airport Planning Commission Meeting. 

The main objective of the meeting was to establish goals, discuss a new Zoning Ordinance and General Plan for the Jake Garn Airport.  Mrs. Jacob did not attend the August 6, 2002 City Council and deferred to Shawn Warnke to report on the meeting, 

Mr. Warnke noted that there were no items on the City Council's Agenda that related to the Planning Commission. However, Mr. Warnke did mention that the CC&R's for Autumn Ridge and the Final Approval for Eagle Point, Plats I & J would probably be on the next City Council Agenda. Mr. Warnke also stated that the DRC was still meeting to fine tune the Development Code and would keep the Planning Commission informed with respect to the status of the project and when the estimated date of completion would be. 

5.
Agenda Items 

A. Cedar Trail Villages Phase II A, Public Hearing- Action Item 

Shawn Warnke presented Cedar Trails Villages, Phase II. Mr. Warnke indicated that the location of the proposed Cedar Trail Villages, Phase II A Subdivision was east of Cedar Trail Villages Phase 1 and north of Mountain View Subdivision. The developer had elected to redesign the subdivision and was seeking preliminary and final approval for the project. Mr. Warnke recommended that the Commissioners approve the application as submitted. 

Chair Pro Tempore Chris Kemp opened the public hearing @ 6:25 p.m. There were no questions or comments from the audience and the hearing was subsequently closed. 

Chris Kemp asked whether bonding had been placed for a park. Mike Wren noted that the plan included a 1.5-acre park. Shawn Warnke added that a bond had been placed for a park for Phases 1 & 2 A, which included all the necessary amenities for Phases 1, & 2 A. 

Diane Jacob asked the developer how the CC&R's would be enforced, as there was no proposal to establish a Home Owners Association (HOA). Mike Wren, EMP, stated that they did not want a HOA and while they were aware of the distress in the Town Center with respect to landscaping, it was his opinion that the CC&R's could be enforced internally. Mr. Wren went on to say that any HOA issues would be handled as a civil suit. 

MOTION 
Wendy Smith moved to approve the preliminary and final plats for Cedar Trail Villages, Phase II A subject to the following conditions: 

1.
That an easement for Cedar Trails Way that is stubbed into Phase II A be submitted and that the road is improved with an all season surface (temporary surface).  Additionally, that the applicant bonds for the improvements of Cedar Trails Way with asphalt (permanent surface) within one year from the time of recording Phase II A. 

2. 
That the updated plans and electronic files for the construction and utility plans and their 

costs associated with engineer's estimates be submitted to the Planning Department prior to the final plat application being placed on a City Council agenda. 

Jeff Love seconded the motion. Ayes: 4, Nays: O. Motion passed

B. 
Freemont Springs, Public Hearing- Action Item-This item was discussed after Item 5D 

Freemont Springs is situated north of the approved Kiowa Valley and south of Porter's Crossing subdivisions.  The proposed subdivision will be accessed from Porter's Crossing Parkway (this section of parkway has yet to be constructed). 

Korey Walker discussed the easement for Clark Extension that would also access Freemont Springs and stated that a second 10' easement was needed. 
Scott Kirkland, The Ranches stated that they had tried to incorporate the spirit of the new Development Code within the project and that fewer than 6 lots were less than 60' in width. The development would have two phases and two builders. Phase 1 would consist of 32 lots and Phase 2 would have 38. 

The public hearing opened @ 7:40 p.m. There were no questions or comments and the hearing was closed. 

Scott Kirkland added that the park for Freemont Springs wouldn't be connected to the development

of Kiowa Valley and would be improved with its own park equipment. 

The Planning Commission had no concerns with the proposed Freemont Springs subdivision. 

MOTION 
Jennifer Rawlings moved to approve the preliminary plat for Freemont Springs subject to the following conditions: 

1. That all storm drain easement and trail corridor be 20 feet. 

2. That no window wells be allowed to encroach into the easements. This is specific to lots 1, 28, 29, 50, 51, 56, 57, and 59. 

3. That an easement for the ROW that is the Clark Street extension (north west part of plat) from Porter's Crossing Plat C be submitted. 

4. That the applicant bond for their share of the park improvements in Kiowa Valley. 

5. That The Ranches HOA requirements for lots along Porter's Crossing Parkway be observed (See the section entitled Urban Design for further detail). 

Wendy Smith seconded the motion. Ayes: 4, Nays: 0 . Motion passed 

C. 
Proposed Church Site (R6 S1), Concept Plan- Discussion Item 

The proposed church would be constructed north of the school and prior to the intersection of Pony Express and Smith Ranch Road. 
Scott Kirkland presented the proposed church site and discussion ensued regarding the options that were before the Planning Commission with respect to the dual usage of the property. The Commissioners had mixed feeling regarding the proposal. 

Mr. Kirkland discussed the need to plan ahead for future church sites. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter Day Saints (LDS Church) had stated that they needed 1 church for every 300 homes and with the added growth in The Ranches it was necessary to secure future sites. It was Mr. Kirkland's opinion that developing the site as a church would better suite the needs of the community, as it was an essential amenity today as apposed to waiting for it to be developed as a park at a later time. There were no plans to develop in the near future as there was limited funding. 

D. 
Eagle Mountain Properties Master Signage Plan, Amendment to the Master Signage Plan, Action Item-This item was discussed after item 5A 

Mike Wren, EMP, addressed the Planning Commission stating that this proposal was a continuation of the original Master Signage Plan project. EMP had been in negotiations with respect to leasing property for location of the signs along SR 73. 

The location of the signs and their size is as follows: 

1. Valley Asphalt (20 x 16) 

2. West side of Harvest Haven on SR 73 (18 x13) 

3. East of the Eagle Monument at Eagle Mountain Boulevard entryway (16x 12) It. 

Shawn Warnke noted that the DRC had discussed the proposed signage plan and was supportive of using signs as a proactive marketing tool for Eagle Mountain City. The DRC had requested to meet with both master developers to discuss the issue and develop a slogan or an image to be used in a marketing scheme for the City. Mr. Warnke requested that the Planning Commission approve the size and location of the signs and allow the City Staff to approve the actual signs once the final sign copy had been created. 

Mike Wren commented that he anticipated that the signs would be erected by September 1, 2002. 

MOTION 
Wendy Smith moved to approve the proposed size and location of Eagle Mountain Properties signs and that the DRC work with the developer to establish the final sign copy and color.  Jeff Love seconded the motion. Ayes: 4, Nays: O. Motion passed.

E. Eagle Village Condo, Concept Plan- Discussion Item 

Shawn Warnke stated that The Eagle Village Condominium project was located on the east the south leg of Sweetwater Road. Specifically, the project is located on the north and south end of Harvest Road. 

Isaac Patterson, Patterson Construction, addressed the Planning Commission noting that the, phase would consist of 7 units. This would allow the developers to test the market for demand the units didn't sell the project would temporarily be put on hold. 

The Commissioners addressed their concerns regarding fire safety issues and the accessibility of the project. The Commissioners requested that the Fire Chief review the plans to assure that all safety requirements are met. 

Discussion also ensued with respect to the park standards. Mr. Warnke stated that the park requirements would be consistent with the Development Code. The Commissioners concurred that Plan # 1 had a better layout. 

F. Proposal on a Community & Cultural Center- Discussion Item 

Ann Smith gave a presentation to the Planning Commission addressing the possibilities of building a Community and Cultural Center in Eagle Mountain City.   It was the opinion of the Commission that it was not their role to make financial decisions and recommended that Mrs. Smith discuss the issue with the Mayor and City Council.

6. General Discussion/Questions: 

None to discuss

7. Adjournment: 

MOTION 
Chris Kemp moved to adjourn the meeting @ 9:15 p.m. 

Approved:  ______________________________________ Date: ___________________

                      

Chairman Tom Maher







